
 

 

Communications Committee 23 February 2012 
 
Transfer of regulatory functions from the General Social Care Council  
 
Executive summary and recommendations 
 
Introduction 
 
This paper provides an update to the Communications Committee on 
communications activities in relation to the transfer of regulatory functions from the 
General Social Care Council (GSCC). It covers communications work undertaken 
since the last Communications Committee in November 2011.  
 
Decision 
 
The Committee is invited to discuss the attached documents. 
 
Background information 
 
See introduction to paper. 
 
Resource implications 
 
All communications activities associated with this project will be accommodated 
through the project plan budget. 
 
Financial implications 
 
See above. 
 
Appendices 
 

• Appendix 1: Selection of social work media coverage  

• Appendix 2: Examples of social work parliamentary activity 

• Appendix 3: Frequently asked questions on the transfer of regulatory 
functions from the General Social Care Council to the Health Professions 
Council 
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Transfer of regulatory functions from the General Social Care 
Council  
 
Introduction 
 
1. This paper provides an update to the Communications Committee on 

communications activities undertaken since the last meeting in November 2011.  
 
Background information 
  
2. We will open the Register to social workers in England on 1 August 2012, 

subject to the passage of legislation. 
 
Communications activities to date 
 
3. Set out below are some of the activities which we have undertaken since the 

last Communications Committee on 8 November 2011.  
 
4. Communications activities are set out in the joint communications workplan for 

the transfer of social workers in England written in collaboration with the GSCC. 
The workplan has been updated with the GSCC following a meeting in 
December. In January the Communications team held a meeting review the 
plan and discuss upcoming activities to the date of transfer and beyond. 

 
Liaison with the GSCC 
 
5. The Communications team have regular contact with their equivalents at the 

General Social Care Council.  We liaise with the GSCC on media queries, 
share media releases and updates to position statements. We have recently 
met with the GSCC to update the communications plan for the transfer (23 
November); to discuss information mailings to registrants and HPC event 
mailings (19 January); and to discuss the newsletter and any arising data 
protection issues (26 January).  

 
Media 
 
6. Social work media activity is monitored on a daily basis.1 Themes in the media 

from November 2011 to January 2012 have been student registration, 
registration fees, voluntary registration, standards of proficiency, student 
registration fees, consultations on student fitness to practise and registration, 
and registration cycle for social workers. 

 
7. Activities since November 2011 have included: 

                                            
1
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• regular contact with reporters from Community Care and other relevant 

media;  
• press release issued and social media channels updated to support 

consultations on student fitness to practise and registration, and registration 
cycle for social workers in England; 

• information included in the GSCC’s social work connections e-bulletin and 
HPC’s social media channels announcing partner recruitment. 
 

Parliamentarians 
 
8. On Wednesday 21 December the line by line examination of the Health and 

Social Care Bill committee stage concluded in the House of Lords. No 
amendments were made in relation to the HPC and the transfer of social work 
regulation.  

 
9. The Bill will now enter into Report stage in the Lords, the first day of which will 

be Wednesday 8 February. This stage allows Members of the Lords further 
opportunity to consider all amendments made during Committee stage.  

 
10. Following the Report stage, the Bill will be reprinted to include all the agreed 

amendments. The Bill will then move to a third reading for the final chance for 
the Lords to debate and change the Bill. It will then return to the Commons for 
debate on the amendments before receiving Royal Assent.  

 
11. Activities relating to parliamentarians have included: 
 

• attended Committee stage dates for debates on our section of the Bill; 
• liaison with the Department of Health on written questions in the Lords;2 
• published information on ePolitix;  
• liaison with Ministers on further briefing on transfer workplan; and 
• dialogue with Dods on linking social care monitoring to existing 

parliamentary monitoring. 
 

Stakeholders 
 
12. We have identified relevant communication contacts in a range of stakeholder 

organisations and have begun a programme of meetings. Since November 
2011 we have met with: 

 
• NSPCC (18 November)  
• Unison (23 November) 
• National Social Care Councils Network (8 December) 
• NSPCC webinar (15 December) 
• BASW - British Association of Social Workers (16 December) 
• Help the Hospices (on-going dialogue relating to work on Health Hotel) 

 
13. The Chief Executive, Chair and members of the Policy Department have also 

attended social work stakeholder meetings and represent the HPC on the 
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Social Work Reform Board, Social Work Regulatory Oversight Group and 
ADASS Workforce Network. 

 
Events 
 
14. Activities since the last Communications Committee have included: 
 

• a joint HPC / GSCC workshop and stand at Community Care Live Children 
and Families Conference (16 November) 

• a joint HPC / GSCC workshop at the Manchester Compass jobs fair (14 
November) 

 
15. The stand at Community Care was visited by approximately 300 individuals 

from across public and private sectors, including directors of children's and 
adult services, policy makers, service managers, social workers and students.  
 

16. Our Stakeholder Communications Manager delivered workshops at the two 
events above with Sherry Malik, Deputy Chief Executive of the GSCC. The 
most common topics for discussion were the increased registration fee, the 
renewal process, CPD, the standards and student registration. 
 

Web  
 
17. We have updated the frequently asked questions (FAQs) for social workers on 

the website, including information on the registration fee.3  
 
18. A spotlight on the homepage is dedicated to social workers to provide quick 

access to the pages for all audiences.  
 
Publishing 
 
19. Since November 2011 we have published the following articles in HPC In 

Focus:  
 

• Issue 38 (December) included articles announcing the launch of the 
consultation on student fitness to practise and registration, and information 
on partner recruitment. 

• Issue 39 (February) included an article announcing the launch of the 
consultation on the registration cycle for social workers in England, and an 
advertisement for visitors (social workers) and panel chairs (registrant and 
lay including social workers).  
 

HPC employees 
 
20. Since November 2011 we have: 
 

• published articles in HPC Update on the Health and Social Care Bill 
(November), an update on the transfer of social workers (January), and joint 
event work with the GSCC (December); 
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• briefed employees on the progress of the legislation in the November all 
employee meeting; 

• published information in Issues Brief and the media coverage report / media 
centre;  

• briefed the employee consultation group (December); and 
• published news items on the intranet on the two consultations and the next 

stages of the Health and Social Care Bill. 
 
Next steps 
 
21. Over the coming months our focus will be on:  

• preparation for social work specific events targeted at employers, those 
working in education and individual social workers; 

• preparation for social work specific exhibitions and conferences: Compass 
jobs fair in Birmingham (March) and Community Care Live (May); 

• preparation for the public information campaign;  
• student registration; 
• the passage of legislation; 
• communications around Partner recruitment; 
• work with the Registrations Department to develop and deliver briefings to 

the team on social workers and publish information on the website; 
• meetings with communications contacts within relevant stakeholder 

organisations; and  
• updates to the dedicated social worker webpages.  



 

 

Appendix 1 - Selection of social work media coverage 
 

 
October 2011 
 

• 3 October 2011 www.guardian.co.uk 
What every social work student should know 
Almost six and a half thousand students are embarking on professional 
social work course in England as undergraduates. Few professionals can 
expect to receive as much hostility, negative stereotyping and media 
attacks. 
 

• 17 October 2011 www.communitycare.co.uk 
Reform board agrees new framework for social work development  
The Social Work Reform Board has agreed a new framework for the 
continuing professional development of social workers in England 
 

• 20 October 2011 Community Care 
Supply and demand model for English local council social workers 
unveiled 
A supply and demand model for estimating how many social workers are 
needed in England is being rolled out this week. 
 

• 24 October 2011 Community Care 
Benefits for social workers of College/UNISON memberships 
The College of Social Work’s alliance with UNISON has been the subject of 
some contention over the past year. Social workers who sign up to the 
College when it becomes operational in January will automatically become 
members of the union. 

 
November 2011 
 

• 1 November 2011 www.communitycare.co.uk 
Social work students set for higher registration fees 
Social work students in England are likely to face higher registration fees if 
the Health Professions Council maintains the voluntary register after it 
absorbs the General Social Care Council. 
 

• 4 November 2011 www.communitycare.co.uk 
Social workers confused over College and GSCC roles 
Half of social workers and social work student do not know the difference 
between a regulator and a professional body according to a General Social 
Care Council poll of 360 people. 
 

• 7 November 2011 www.basw.co.uk 
New regulatory standards place unreasonable expectations on social 
workers 



 

 

BASW has raised concerns that proposed proficiency standards for social 
workers would place unreasonable expectations on newly-qualified social 
workers. 
 

• 7 November 2011 www.basw.co.uk 
Concern at HPC plans for voluntary student register 
The Health Professions Council (HPC) has launched a consultation on 
whether it should keep a voluntary register for social work students.  
 

• 10 November 2011 Community Care 
Confusion rife over College role 
Social workers are confused about the difference between a professional 
body and a regulator, according to a poll by the General Social Care 
Council. 
 

• 10 November 2011 Community Care 
The Week: Higher fees for students 
Social work students in England are likely to face higher registration fees if 
the Health Professions Council maintains the voluntary register after it 
absorbs the General Social Care Council. 
 

• 16 November 2011 www.communitycare.co.uk 
Social workers express ire over regulation double whammy 
Social workers expressed their indignation at Community Care Children & 
Families Live 2011 after the prospect of having to pay twice to keep their 
place on the social work register was raised. 
 

• 21 November 2011 www.communitycare.co.uk 
GSCC launches boundaries guidance for social workers 
The General Social Care Council has launched guidance on professional 
boundaries for social workers in England following concerns that some 
practitioners are abusing their position of power. 
 

• 21 November 2011 www.guardian.co.uk 
Social workers could pay twice to register next year 
British Association of Social Workers launches ‘no’ campaign after social 
workers were told they could pay twice for registration next year and 
significantly higher fees afterwards. 

 
• 23 November 2011 www.communitycare.co.uk 

Social worker fees will be ‘appropriate and realistic’ 
Marc Seale, chief executive of the Health Professions Council (HPC), 
responds to our article, ‘Social workers could pay twice to register next 
year’. 

 
• 24 November 2011 Community Care 

Social workers will be forced to pay twice for registration next year 
Social workers expressed their indignation at Community Care Children & 
Families Live 2011 after the prospect of having to pay twice to keep their 
place on the social work register was raised.  

 
  



 

 

December 2011 
 

• 2 December 2011 The Guardian  
Why we must do more to protect those receiving home care 
Without workforce regulation, the potential for poor care to remain hidden is 
enormous 

 
• 5 December 2011 BASW – The College of Social Work (online) 

BASW surprise at solitary instance of restoration  
BASW has expressed its surprise that just one of 167 social workers 
banned from practising by social care regulators across the UK has 
reapplied to join the social care register, restating its belief that 
"rehabilitation is a vital tool in the social work armoury". 

 
• 6 December 2011 www.communitycare.co.uk 

The recession led to less churn in social work, says Gibb 
Has the recession helped social work? The obvious answer might appear to 
be "no"; it prompted mass job losses, a public sector pay freeze and the 
current furore over pensions. But in other ways, it has had an unexpectedly 
positive impact on the profession, argues Moira Gibb, chair of the Social 
Work Reform Board. 

 
• 8 December 2011 The Guardian 

High tensions over establishment of social work college 
A dispute between the CSW and the British Association of Social Workers 
continues – but at least they are still willing to talk. Terry Philpot unpicks the 
controversy.  

 
• 8 December 2011 www.communitycare.co.uk  

Registration consultation for social workers 
The Health Professions Council has today launched a consultation on 
setting the registration cycle for social workers in England.  

 
• 12 December 2011 Wired.gov 

HPC launches consultation on registration renewal date for social 
workers 
The Health Professions Council (HPC) launched a consultation inviting 
stakeholders for their views on the proposed registration renewal date for 
social workers in England. 

 
• 15 December 2011 Cabinet Office 

Quango reforms take a leap forward as Public Bodies Act receives 
Royal Assent 
The government's plans to radically increase the transparency and 
accountability of public bodies took a leap forward when the Public Bodies 
Act received Royal Assent. 

 
• 30 December 2011 BASW - Professional Social Work 

The waves of change 
Andrew Truby considers what the transfer of regulatory functions from the 
General Social Care Council to the Health Professions Council will mean for 
your practice and the standards expected for the profession as a whole. 



 

 

 
• 31 December 2011 BASW – Professional Social Work 

Social workers urged to sign e-petition against having to pay twice to 
register 
BASW is urging all social workers to sign an e-petition aimed at preventing 
social workers having to pay their registration fees twice next year as fears 
emerged that some practitioners in England will pay money to both the 
General Social Care Council and its successor body the Health Professions 
Council (HPC). 

 
January 2012 
 

• 12 January 2012 www.communitycare.co.uk 
Should you join The College of Social Work?  
Last week’s launch of The College of Social Work has posed each of 
England’s approximately 85,000 social workers with a simple question: to 
join or not to join? Check out our comparison table to help you decide.  

 
The economic downturn is squeezing living standards, social worker 
registration fees are to double from £30 to about £60 for basic rate 
taxpayers this year, as the non-subsidised Health Professions Council 
succeeds the government-funded General Social Care Council. And The 
College is an unknown quantity.  

 
February 2012 
 

• 2 February 2012 Rugby Advertiser 
170 jobs to be cut 
Government cuts have led to the loss of 170 jobs at an office block in 
Rugby. Staff at the General Social Care Council, based at Myson House in 
Railway Terrace, have been told by the Government their organisation will 
be scrapped later this year.  
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Appendix 2 - Examples of social work parliamentary activity 
 
7 November 2011 
 
Health and social care bill Lords debate - transfer of social work regulation  
 
Lord Hunt of Kings Heath: My Lords, this has been an interesting series of 
amendments. The noble Lord, Lord Patel made a very important point about the 
influence that legislators can have in drafting legislation on the culture of the NHS. 
He speaks with great experience because of his work in Scotland on the 
development of clinical standards, and I am sure he is right to emphasise the 
words "health" and "clinical" in adding to our understanding of what we seek from 
the National Health Service.  
 
The point raised by the noble Baroness, Lady Barker, is very interesting. This is 
meant to be a health and social care Bill, although there is very little about social 
care in it. Indeed, the only provisions ranging around social care are bad 
provisions. Remarkably, we are proposing to abolish the General Social Care 
Council, which ought to be an uplifter of standards among social workers. I give 
notice that I intend to thoroughly oppose these provisions and place the regulation 
of social workers into a health body. I look forward to the support of the noble 
Baroness, Lady Barker, on that when we come to it. I would have thought that the 
way through is either to add well-being to this part of the Bill or to say "health, 
clinical and other outcomes" to meet the valid point raised by noble Baroness.  
 
 
2 February 2011 
 
Business questions - Location of government departments and regulatory 
bodies 

Question: Mark Pawsey (Rugby) (Con): Following an announcement made some 
18 months ago, 170 of my constituents are to be made redundant later this year as 
a consequence of the decision to transfer the functions of the General Social Care 
Council, based in Rugby, to the Health Professions Council, based in London. 
Given that office accommodation costs and the cost of employing people are lower 
in the regions than in the capital, may we have a debate about the Government’s 
strategy for the location of Departments and regulatory bodies? 

Answer: Sir George Young: My hon. Friend raises a serious issue, and I was sorry 
to hear about the loss of jobs in his constituency. Of course I will raise the matter 
with the appropriate Minister. As my hon. Friend will know, the Government have 
had to take some difficult decisions on public sector manpower that involve some 
rationalisation, but I will certainly see that his point about the relative costs in the 
regions are taken on board as we come to make these difficult decisions. 
 



 

 

Appendix 3 - Frequently asked questions on the transfer of 
regulatory functions from the General Social Care Council to 
the Health Professions Council 
 
Taken from HPC website on 25 January 2012 
 
These frequently asked questions (FAQs) address some questions on the transfer 
of regulation of social workers in England from the General Social Care Council 
(GSCC) to the Health Professions Council (HPC).  
 
The FAQs will be kept under review and will be updated as appropriate. If you have 
any questions in the meantime please contact the Policy and Standards 
Department on 0207 840 9815 or email policy@hpc-uk.org 
 
The GSCC has also produced some FAQs about the transfer which can be found 
on their website here.  
- About the HPC and the transfer 
- Information for social workers 
- Information for employers and service users 
- Information for students and education providers  
- HPC registration renewal and fees for social workers in England  
 
About the HPC and the transfer 
 
Why are you undertaking work on regulating social workers in England? 
 
Last year, the Department of Health published ‘Liberating the NHS: Report of the 
arm’s-length bodies review’. That report said that the government intended to 
transfer the regulation of social workers in England to the Health Professions 
Council. Since then, the government has published the Health and Social Care Bill, 
which includes provisions for the transfer of regulation from the GSCC to the HPC. 
The Health and Social Care Bill is currently before Parliament. 
 
We are therefore making preparations in advance of the transfer of regulatory 
functions from the GSCC to ourselves. This will include work on amending our 
Register to incorporate social workers, developing communications strategies 
about this work and setting the standards which social workers in England must 
meet once they are registered by us. 
 
When is the register likely to transfer? 
 
We anticipate that the register will transfer in July 2012. However, this date is 
subject to legislative approval and may therefore change. In the meantime, anyone 
working as a social worker in England must remain registered with the GSCC. 
 
 



 

 

Are you going to change your name? 
 
The arm’s length bodies review said that our name will be changed to reflect our 
new role of regulating social workers in England. The Health and Social Care Bill 
says that, subject to parliamentary approval, our new name will be the Health and 
Care Professions Council. 
 
Do you only work to a 'health model'? 
 
We do not prescribe the model or theoretical approach that people must work to. 
The professions we currently regulate do not all work to a ‘health model’ or 
consider themselves to be ‘medical modalities’. For example, occupational 
therapists and art therapists have been successfully regulated by us since 2003 
and these professions do not work to a ‘medical model’. 
 
We set broad, enabling standards for safe and effective practice and recognise that 
registrants might meet these in a variety of different ways, depending upon, for 
example, their professional background or personal preference. 
 
How can I be kept up to date with developments? 
 
We are working in partnership with the GSCC to develop a communications 
strategy to provide information to social workers, their employers and service users 
before the transfer.  
 
We will be publishing more information on our website in the run up to the transfer 
from the GSCC. We also intend to update these FAQs on a regular basis. In 
addition, you can sign up to our newsletter HPC In Focus, which will keep you 
updated with important information. To sign up email newsletter@hpc-uk.org. 
 
What will happen to my data in advance of the HPC opening the Register for 
social workers in England? 
 
Ahead of the transfer of the GSCC’s regulatory functions to the Health Professions 
Council (HPC) the GSCC will begin securely sharing information with the HPC 
about the Social Care Register and its registrants. 
 
The HPC needs this information before the GSCC closes so that we can be fully 
prepared to open the register on the day of transfer.  
 
Both the GSCC and the HPC take the security and confidentiality of registrant’s 
data very seriously. All information will be shared safely and securely and 
electronic information will be encrypted to the recommended industry standards.  
 
Information for social workers 
 
What does the transfer mean for social workers in England?  
 
The transfer will only affect social workers in England. When it happens, we will 
take responsibility for regulating social workers in England. We will set standards 
which social workers have to meet, approve the education programmes they need 



 

 

to complete to enter the Register and ensure that social workers meet the 
standards we have set.  
 
Social workers will not need to complete paperwork to transfer from the GSCC to 
us as the transfer will happen automatically. 
 
Does the transfer affect social workers in the rest of the UK?  
 
We will only take over responsibility for regulating social workers in England from 
the GSCC. The transfer does not affect social workers who are regulated by the 
other UK social work regulators. You will only need to register with us if you want to 
work in England. We are working with the other social work regulators in the UK to 
ensure that individuals who successfully completed approved training elsewhere in 
the UK are able to register and practise in England. 
 
Will I still need to complete my PRTL? 
 
Social workers in England must meet the GSCC’s post registration training and 
learning (PRTL) requirements in order to maintain their GSCC registration. If you 
want to work as a social worker in England you must continue to meet these 
requirements until the transfer takes place.  
 
Once the regulation of social workers in England transfers to us, you will need to 
meet our requirements for continuing professional development (CPD). In 
summary, you must undertake CPD which is relevant to your role and which brings 
benefits to your practice and to your service users. We do not set a number of 
hours of CPD which you must complete and we define CPD activities as any 
activity from which you learn or develop. You can find more information about our 
CPD processes, including on-line resources, here. 
 
What will happen to the post-qualifying framework? 
 
The HPC will not assume responsibility for the post-qualifying (PQ) framework 
currently published and maintained by the GSCC. However, we anticipate that 
these arrangements will become incorporated within the CPD framework being 
developed by the Social Work Reform Board and that this will be owned by the 
College of Social Work. Professional bodies like the College of Social Work have 
an important role to play in supporting and developing the professions they 
represent.  
 
We do not anticipate that this change will have any detrimental impact upon the 
availability or the quality of post qualifying education and training available for 
social workers. This is because social workers in England will need to undertake 
CPD to remain registered with us and their CPD could include this post qualifying 
education and training. 
 
The Social Work Reform Board is working to develop and reform the social 
work profession. What is the HPC's role in these reforms and how will it take 
them forwards? 
 



 

 

The HPC is a member of the Social Work Reform Board (SWRB). We are 
committed to working alongside the social work community to raise standards and 
achieve the vision of a safe, confident future for social work. 
 
Many of the reforms proposed by the SWRB will be taken forward by the College of 
Social Work. However, we firmly believe that our standards and processes will help 
to support and deliver the reforms proposed by the SWRB. 
 
We have produced a joint statement with the Social Work Reform Board about the 
role of the standards of proficiency and the Professional Capabilities Framework. 
Click here to read the statement. 
 
What is happening about the assessed and supported year in employment? 
 
One of the reforms of social work being taken forwards by the SWRB is the 
development of an Assessed and Supported Year in Employment (ASYE). The 
purpose of the ASYE is to support social workers in their first year in their 
profession to ensure that they are practising safely and effectively. The SWRB is 
currently exploring different mechanisms for delivering the ASYE, including the link 
between successful completion of the ASYE and registration.  
 
We recognise the value of preceptorship, induction and support, particularly for 
individuals who are just entering their profession after completing their training. We 
are a member of the SWRB and will continue to contribute to discussions and 
plans to reform social work. 
 
Skills for Care is working in partnership with the Children’s Workforce Development 
Council to develop the Assessed and Supported Year in Employment (ASYE) 
which is due to be implemented from September 2012. Regular briefings and 
communications will be made available about its development and implementation 
and these will be particularly relevant to employers, operational social work staff as 
well as workforce development colleagues and those working in social work 
education. For further information about the Assessed and Supported Year in 
Employment and a downloadable version of the initial briefing please visit 
www.skillsforcare.org.uk/asye  
 
What are standards of proficiency? 
 
The standards of proficiency are the threshold standards for safe and effective 
practice in each of the professions we regulate. They play a crucial role in how 
someone becomes and remains registered. The standards outline what an 
individual must know, understand and be able to do when they enter the Register 
and begin practising their profession. You can find more information about 
standards of proficiency on our website here.  
 
We have drafted the standards of proficiency for social workers and will be 
consulting on them between mid-July and mid-November 2011. We set up a 
working group to draft these standards, which included members of our Council 
and representatives from key stakeholders in the field of social work in England. 
There is more information about this on our website here. 
 
How will you assess applications from social workers qualified overseas? 



 

 

Applicants from overseas who want to apply before the Register transfers should 
apply to the GSCC. Applicants who qualified overseas and want to work within 
England after the Register transfers must apply through our international 
registration process. 
 
Applications from social workers who have qualified overseas are assessed 
against the standards of proficiency that we will set for social workers in England. 
The standards of proficiency are the standards necessary for safe and effective 
practice as a social worker.  
 
Applicants must show that they meet the standards through a combination of their 
training and experience.  
Applications would be assessed by two social workers. There is more information 
on the international process on our website here.  
 
How will you look at concerns raised about a social worker's practice? 
 
When we look at concerns raised about registrants, including social workers, we 
use a ‘fitness to practise model’. Under the fitness to practise model, we consider 
whether someone’s ability to practise safely and effectively is impaired because of 
misconduct, a lack of competence, or their health. We appoint panels to look at 
concerns raised about registrants. A panel which looks at a concern about a social 
worker would always include at least one social worker as well as a lay person.  
 
The GSCC currently considers complaints against social workers in England using 
a ‘conduct model’. A conduct model focuses on whether the registrant’s behaviour 
or actions were a breach of the code of conduct and as a result whether a sanction 
should be imposed. 
 
There are therefore several differences between the ‘conduct model’ and one 
based on ‘fitness to practise’. For example, we will be able to consider concerns 
which arise about a social worker’s competence. In addition, when we decide 
whether a social worker’s fitness to practise is impaired, we look at the current 
situation and make a decision about whether we need to take action. The process 
is not designed to punish registrants for past mistakes but to protect the public from 
those who are not fit to practise. If it is found that a registrant's fitness to practise is 
impaired then a sanction can be imposed. 
 
There is more information about our fitness to practise process on our website. 
 
How much will the registration fee be? 
 
The HPC is an independent regulator and unlike the GSCC, receives no subsidy 
from the Government. Its current annual registration fee is £76, one of the lowest 
fees across all of the UK health and social care regulators. The annual fee has 
remained the same for over three years and the Council recently announced there 
would be no increase this year.  
 
The GSCC’s current annual registration fee is £30 and is subsidised by 
Government. Had the GSCC remained it would have moved towards financial and 
managerial independence. Estimates by the Department of Health at the time of 
the announcement indicated that the fee would have needed to increase from £30 



 

 

to in the region of £200 to achieve independence. However, the GSCC would have 
worked to reduce this and bring the cost in-line with other regulators. 
 
Information for employers and service users 
 
What does the transfer mean for employers? 
 
Once the Register for social workers opens, employers should check that their 
social worker is registered with us. Where employers have concerns about the 
conduct or competence of a social worker they employ, they can tell us so that we 
can take appropriate action. 
 
We run ‘Employer Events’ which are events aimed specifically at employers. We 
will be holding employer events for social work employers just before the transfer 
of regulation takes place. Details of these events will be available on our website 
here and we will also be writing to all employers before the transfer to provide 
further information. 
 
What does the transfer mean for service users? 
 
Once the Register for social workers opens, service users should check that their 
social worker is registered with us. Service users can then be confident that their 
social worker is genuine and meets nationally agreed standards. 
 
We will be working with a variety of stakeholder groups representing service users 
to provide information about the transfer in a timely manner. 
 
Information for students and education providers 
 
What does the transfer mean for students? 
 
We anticipate that all social work degree programmes which are approved by the 
General Social Care Council on the day of transfer will be granted open ended 
approval by us. This means that any student who has recently completed, or who 
is due to shortly complete one of these programmes will be eligible to apply for 
registration with us.  
 
Before the transfer takes place, we will write to education providers giving them 
information about the HPC. In addition, we have developed on-line resources 
specifically for students which can be found on our website here.  
 
We do not currently register students. We are currently in consultation about 
student fitness to practise and registration which will help us to decide whether we 
will continue to maintain the register of social work students in England currently 
maintained by the GSCC.  
 
Will you be involved in distributing practice placement funding to social work 
education providers? 
 
No. The transfer of regulatory functions from the GSCC will not include this area of 
work. As an independent statutory regulator, we do not play a role in the funding or 



 

 

commissioning of programmes. Currently it is anticipated that this GSCC function 
will transfer to the professional body for social workers, the College of Social Work.  
 
What new standards will social work programmes have to meet? 
 
In order to be approved by the HPC, all social work programmes will need to meet 
their standards of education and training, which in turn ensure that individuals who 
successfully complete these programmes meet their standards of proficiency and 
have an understanding of their standards of conduct, performance and ethics. The 
HPC will not use the Department of Health requirements for social work training, 
the GSCC’s codes of practice in their approval process or the Social Work Reform 
Board’s professional capabilities framework now owned by College of Social Work. 
Education providers will need to ensure that their programmes reflect the 
curriculum guidance for their profession. Curriculum guidance could include 
existing standards such as the QAA subject benchmarks statements as well as the 
professional capabilities framework and education recommendations from the 
Social Work Reform Board and College of Social Work. 
 
Which programmes will the HPC approve?  
 
The HPC anticipate approving all social work programmes and all approved mental 
health professional (AMHP) programmes that are approved by the GSCC on the 
day of transfer. The HPC also anticipate recognising the historic approval of a 
number of social work and approved mental health professional (AMHP) 
programmes which no longer run, but still provide eligibility to register as a social 
worker, or eligibility to be appointed as an AMHP. The HPC do not anticipate 
approving any other post registration programmes for social workers. 
 
When will the HPC begin approving social work degree programmes, and 
how?  
 
The HPC anticipate granting open ended approval to all social work programmes 
which are approved by the GSCC on the day of transfer. This means that any 
student who has recently completed, or who is due to shortly complete one of 
these programmes will be eligible to apply for registration with the HPC. This is 
important as many students will be completing their programmes and seeking 
registration around the time of the transfer. It is then anticipated that all approved 
programmes will be subject to an approval visit by the HPC to assess that they 
meet their standards. It is likely that these visits will take place over a number of 
academic years, with those education providers scheduled towards the end of the 
period being required to engage with an interim form of annual monitoring. Further 
information will be available nearer to the date of transfer. Once programmes have 
had their approval reconfirmed, they will be subject to the HPC’s standard 
monitoring processes.  
 
Who will make the decisions on programme approval for the HPC? 
 
The HPC’s Education and Training Committee has statutory responsibility for 
approving and monitoring education programmes leading to eligibility to apply to 
register with them. ‘Visitors’ will be appointed by the HPC to visit education 
providers and assess monitoring submissions offering social work education. 
These ‘Visitors’ will predominantly be social workers, coming from a range of 



 

 

backgrounds including higher education and service. Social worker visitors will 
work as partners of the HPC (and not employees) and provide the expertise the 
HPC’s Education and Training Committee need for their decision-making. Visitors 
normally operate in panels of two or three, rather than individually. All Visitors will 
be selected with due regard to their education and training experience (academic 
and practice). Visitors will represent the HPC and no other body when they 
undertake an approval and monitoring exercise to ensure an entirely independent 
outcome.  
 
Can changes to existing social worker programmes, for implementation in 
September 2012, get HPC approval? 
 
The HPC will not be able to approve any changes to existing social worker 
programmes until after the transfer of regulatory functions from the GSCC. As it is 
currently anticipated that this will be no earlier than July 2012, education providers 
should work with the GSCC during the 2011-12 academic year to gain approval for 
any changes to existing social worker programmes. It is anticipated that there will 
be a small number of programmes which are part way through the GSCC quality 
assurance processes at the time of transfer. The HPC and GSCC will work 
together to share information and ensure that the transfer of regulatory functions 
does not disadvantage or delay decision-making unreasonably. Further and more 
detailed information will be available nearer to the date of transfer. 
 
How can new social worker programmes that start in September 2012 get 
HPC approval? 
 
The HPC will not be able to approve any social worker programmes until after the 
transfer of regulatory functions from the GSCC. As it is currently anticipated that 
this will be in July 2012, education providers should work with the GSCC during the 
2011-12 academic year to gain approval for any new social worker programmes. In 
preparation for the regulatory transfer, the HPC and GSCC will work together to 
share information to ensure that new programmes, due to start in the 2012-13 
academic year, are not unreasonably affected by the regulatory transfer. Further 
and more detailed information will be available nearer to the date of transfer. 
 
Will all academic staff working on social work degree programmes have to 
be on the HPC register?  
 
Anyone who wishes to use the protected title ‘social worker’ will need to be 
registered with the HPC, irrespective of their workplace or sector. There is no 
specific requirement that everyone involved with an HPC approved programme 
must be registered with us; however our standards of education and training (which 
we will assess social work degree programmes against) include broad 
requirements for the qualifications and experience of members on the programme 
team of an approved programme. More information is available in our standards of 
education and training guidance document (specifically in standards 3.4 – 3.6). 
 
How can social work education providers find out more about the HPC? 
 
Detailed information and publications are available on the dedicated education 
section of this website. Much of the quality assurance information and guidance is 
applicable to all of the HPC’s existing professions, as well as social workers in 



 

 

England in the future. Further and more detailed information will be available 
nearer to the date of transfer. 
 
The HPC intend to hold a number of seminars specifically for social work education 
providers. These will help explain their standards, processes and guidance and 
give attendees an opportunity to ask questions. Separate seminars will also be 
held for social worker registrants and social worker employers. The HPC also 
intend to send mailings to social work education providers, providing key 
information and clarification on the status of their programme and future 
requirements for a visit. It is envisaged that both the seminars and mailings will 
take place in the months leading up to the transfer. 
 
HPC registration renewal and fees for social workers in England 
 
What will happen to my registration? 
 
Nothing, for now. You must remain registered with the GSCC; it is illegal to use the 
protected title ‘social worker’ without registration. When the transfer happens, your 
registration details will be passed to the HPC, who will contact you about their 
registration requirements. 
 
Do I still need to renew my registration with the GSCC? 
 
Yes, if your registration is due to be renewed before 31 July 2012. The GSCC will 
write to remind you in plenty of time. You will need to complete the renewal form 
and return it to the GSCC with the relevant information within the time limit 
specified in your reminder letter. If you fail to do so you will be removed from the 
Register and will not be able to practise as a social worker. 
 
Do I have to remain registered with the GSCC until the transfer? 
 
Yes, if you are not registered it is illegal for you to practise as a social worker. 
 
What will I have to do when the transfer to the HPC happens? 
 
The GSCC will manage the transfer of your registration to the HPC. Following the 
transfer, the HPC will be in touch to formalise your registration with them. It is 
essential that the contact details the GSCC have for you are up-to-date. 
 
Do social work students still need to register? 
 
We do not currently register students. We are currently consulting about student 
fitness to practise which will help us to decide whether we will continue to maintain 
the register of social work students in England currently maintained by the GSCC.  
 
No decision has therefore yet been taken about whether social work students will 
continue to register once the GSCC is abolished. We will update this page when 
decisions are made in this area. 
 
 
 
 



 

 

I've just applied to the GSCC Register, what will happen to my registration? 
 
Currently the GSCC is anticipated to continue to process all new applications as 
normal until registration is transferred to the HPC. It is important that anyone 
practising social work in England registers with the GSCC as it remains a legal 
requirement to do so. 
 
What is the registration fee under the HPC? 
 
The HPC’s annual fee is £76. 
 
I only pay £30 per annum with the GSCC, why is the fee increasing?  
 
The GSCC is subsidised by government, the HPC is an independent regulator and 
receives no subsidy. Registration fees for all registrants who live and work in the 
UK are tax-deductible. This means that the £76 annual fee is reduced by 20% (for 
standard rate taxpayers), reducing the fee by £15.20 to £60.80. The tax deduction 
can be made by you requesting an amendment to your PAYE code from your tax 
office. 
 
This fee is one of the lowest fees across all of the UK health and social care 
regulators. The annual fee has remained the same for over three years and the 
HPC recently announced there would be no increase this year. 
 
What will happen after the transfer? 
 
On 1 August 2012 all GSCC registrants will become Health and Care Professions 
Council (HCPC) registrants. This is referred to as a "Free Compulsory Transfer". 
 
How does the registration period work? 
 
Unlike the GSCC, where each social worker pays on an individual anniversary date 
determined by the date they first registered, the HCPC’s registration period is two 
years (24 months). Subject to a public consultation and an amendment to the 
HPC’s Rules, we anticipate this period will be 1 December 2012 to 30 November 
2014. 
 
How will I renew my HCPC registration? 
 
HCPC will send you a paper renewal form along with codes to access their online 
system. This will allow you to renew either on paper or online. You will be required 
to complete the declaration, pay and sign by the renewal deadline. 
 
How long do I have to renew my registration with HCPC? 
 
Within two weeks all new social workers (England) on the HCPC Register will be 
invited to pay the registration fee for the two year period stated above.. 
 
Social worker registrants will then have a period of three and a half months until 30 
November 2012 in which to pay the HCPC. During this period they will in effect not 
be paying for the cost of being on the HCPC Register. 
 



 

 

What happens if I forget to renew by 30 November 2012? 
 
If a social worker fails to renew their registration at the end of this period, the 
HCPC will take them off the Register. Details for readmission can be found here: 
www.hpc-uk.org/apply/readmission/  
 
How do I pay my registration fee? 
 
You can spread the cost of the fee by setting up a direct debit payment for £38 
every six months or you can pay in a single instalment of £152 to cover the two 
years (£76 per annum) on the Register.  
 
What fees can I expect to pay as a recently qualified graduate? 
 
Newly qualified graduates registering with HCPC within two years receive a 50 per 
cent reduction in the fee in their first two professional years. There is a £53 scrutiny 
fee to process the application. This only applies to those applying to join the 
Register for the first time. It will not apply to those transferring from the GSCC 
Register. 
 
Could social workers end up paying two sets of fees? 
 
The HPC is conscious that some social workers may have to pay both their GSCC 
and HPC registration fees next year, however, the decision for the GSCC to 
continue to charge registration fees in 2012 ahead of the transfer is one for them 
and the Department of Health. 
 
 




